
STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE 
DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES 
Solid Waste Management Bureau 
Memo to File 

TO: File 

FROM: Jaime M. Colby, P.E., Solid Waste Management Bureau, NHDES 

SUBJECT: Meeting re-Telemetry Upgrades & Maintenance 
 North Country Environmental Services, Inc. 
 581 Trudeau Road, Bethlehem, NH 
 Permit No. DES-SW-SP-03-002 

DATE: April 9, 2025 

Attendees: 
- NCES: Kim Crosby, Marc Morgan, Lindsey Menard 
- NHDES: Leah McKenna, Jaime Colby, James O’Rourke 

Meeting started at about 9 am. 

Introductions were made and the following topics discussed. 

Telemetry Updates 
- Work completed 
- Created a real-time centralized data dashboard 
- Replaced pumps and meters, installed fiber optics 
- NHDES requested documentation for record of the completed project 

Leachate Disposal 
- Concord: No longer using 
- Franklin: No longer using as of May 1 
- Madison: Majority of leachate 
- Allenstown: also using 

Seep Restoration 
- Scheduled to occur this year 
- Waiting for final approvals and selection of contractor 
- NHDES requested that the groundwater consultant be kept updated, NCES stated that Sanborn 

Head is coordinating the project and is NCES’ groundwater consultant 

CAP4 
- Anticipated to resume construction April 21 
- NHDES identified that bi-weekly status reports are required to resume upon notification (which 

notification was already received by email) 

Financial Assurance 
- Submitted updated cost estimate to NHDES 
- NHDES identified if there were questions regarding financial assurance status, to contact Laura 

Filiau, RIFMS Supervisor, Solid Waste 

Projects Upcoming in next year or so 
- Developing capping sequence as closure approaches, will have a follow-up meeting when ready 
- Cleaning out leachate tanks and assessing tanks’ remaining life for planning purposes 
- Installing landfill gas wells this year, permit modification application is being prepared 

Pilot project for mattresses 

Meeting concluded at about 9:35 am. 


